House Legislative Oversight Committee Organizational Session December 4, 2024 Blatt 110

Table of Contents

Agenda	2
Committee Overview: Process, Rules, and Standard Practices	
Agencies Scheduled for Study	
Minutes	33
Committee Contact Information	4(

Agenda



FULL COMMITTEE

December 4, 2024
45 minutes after adjournment
Room 110 - Blatt Building

AGENDA

- I. Nominations for Chairman Election of Chairman
- II. Nominations for Other Officers
 Election of Other Officers
- III. Discussion of organizational matters, including vision, mission, rules, and committee standard practices
- IV. Discussion of recommendations to the Speaker for agencies to schedule for study in 2025
- V. Approval of minutes from the October 23, 2024, last full committee meeting of the 125th General Assembly
- VI. Adjournment

Committee Overview: Process, Rules, and Standard Practices



COMMITTEE OVERVIEW Process, Rules, and Standard Practices

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Committee Rules	4
Rule 1: Rules of the South Carolina House of Representatives	4
Rule 2: General rules of the committee	4
Rule 3: Committee officers	4
Rule 4: Full committee meetings	4
Rule 5: Voting	5
Rule 6: Subcommittees and ad hoc committees	5
Rule 7: Testimony and written correspondence	6
Rule 8: Legislative oversight studies and investigations of an agency	6
Rule 9: Virtual Hearings	7
Rule 10: Miscellaneous matters	
Selected House Rules Relevant to Committee Procedure	8
Committee Standard Practices	9
Part I - General Practices	
Practice 1: Authority, Modification and General Information Relating to Standard Practices	
Practice 2: Definitions	
Practice 3: Committee Staff	
Part II – Timeframe and liaison	
Practice 4: Selection and Time Frame of Agency Investigations	
Practice 5: Agency Liaison	
Part III – Information Committee Obtains	
Practice 6: Expectations for Agencies	
Practice 7: Expectations for Public	
Practice 8: Expectations of Committee	
Practice 9: Annual Restructuring Report (ARR)	
Practice 10: Seven-Year Plan for Cost Savings and Efficiencies	
Practice 11: Request for Information (RFI)	
Practice 12: Correspondence and Other Documents	
Practice 13: Tours	
Practice 14: Post Subcommittee Review Feedback	
Practice 15: Public and Other Government Entity Information	
Practice 16: Comments Submitted via the Committee Website	
Practice 17: Comments Submitted via Email or Other Correspondence	
Practice 18: Comments Obtained in Person or Over the Phone	
Practice 19: Governor's Restructuring Report	
Practice 20: Committee Staff Research	
Practice 21: Legislative Audit Council (LAC) Information	
Practice 22: State Inspector General Information	
Part IV – Subcommittee Review	
Practice 23: Priority/Order of Agencies Scheduled for Subcommittee Review	
Practice 24: Notice of Selection for Round of Meetings	
Practice 25: Introduction of Agency and Public Input Meeting	
Part V – Study Report Issuance, Approval, and Implementation	
Practice 26: Subcommittee Approval, Written Statements & Referral of Study Report to Full Committee	
Practice 27: Full Committee Review & Referral, Approval or Further Investigation	
Practice 28: Implementation	
Part VI – Miscellaneous	
Practice 29: Extensions and Amendments	16 16
Practice Str. Fallure to Respond	16

Practice 31: False or Misleading Information and Contempt	17
Practice 32: Investigations Outside Schedule	17
Practice 33: Constituents - When Committee is not meeting with agency	
Practice 34: Interaction between Committee Staff and the Press	18
Appendix A – Flow Charts	
Appendix B – Statutes Applicable to the Committee	
Title 2, Chapter 2 – Legislative Oversight of Executive Departments	
SECTION 2-2-5. Declaration of public policy	
SECTION 2-2-10. Definitions.	
SECTION 2-2-20. Scheduled seven-year oversight studies and investigations.	20
SECTION 2-2-30. Procedure for conducting oversight studies and investigations.	21
SECTION 2-2-40. Unscheduled oversight studies and investigations.	
SECTION 2-2-50. Acquisition of evidence or information	22
SECTION 2-2-60. Program evaluation reports.	
SECTION 2-2-70. Testimony under oath	24
SECTION 2-2-80. Witnesses; right to counsel; legal privilege; ruling on objections; review	24
SECTION 2-2-90. Witnesses; privilege at law	25
SECTION 2-2-100. Contempt; penalty.	25
SECTION 2-2-110. Notification to Attorney General of violations of Section 2-2-100; filing of charges	25
SECTION 2-2-120. Criminal contempt; penalty.	25
Appendix C – Prior Committee Discussion about Anonymous Public Input	
November 9, 2015	
October 16, 2016,	26
June 26, 2018,	26

COMMITTEE RULES

Rule 1: Rules of the South Carolina House of Representatives

- 1.1 The Rules of the South Carolina House of Representatives (House) as they are now or as hereafter adopted shall be the rules of the House Legislative Oversight Committee (Committee) as determined to be appropriate by the Chairman of the Committee (Chairman) and except as otherwise provided below.
- 1.2 Where the rules of the Committee might be deemed in conflict with the Rules of the House as determined by the Chairman, the Rules of the House will prevail

Rule 2: General rules of the committee

- 2.1 The Committee recognizes itself as a standing committee of the House as enumerated in House Rule 4.2.
- 2.2 The adopted rules of the Committee must be taken as an expression of the normal operating procedure of the Committee, but the procedure, excluding voting requirements, may be departed from with the approval of two-thirds of the Committee members present.
- 2.3 The rules of the Committee shall remain in effect beyond the two-year session to serve as the temporary rules until the subsequent Committee membership adopts rules.

Rule 3: Committee officers

- 3.1 During its organizational meeting at the beginning of each two-year session (organizational meeting), the Committee's most senior member, as determined by service in the General Assembly, shall preside as the temporary Chairman until a permanent Chairman is elected.
- 3.2 The Committee shall elect a Chairman at its organizational meeting.
- 3.3 The Committee shall elect a First Vice-Chairman at its organizational meeting.

- 3.4 The Committee may elect a Second Vice-Chairman.
- 3.5 In the event a Vice-Chairman position becomes vacant due to a member leaving the committee's membership, the Chairman, in his discretion, may call for a new election to fill the remainder of the Vice-Chairman's term.

Rule 4: Full committee meetings

- 4.1 The First Vice-Chairman shall preside over full Committee meetings in the absence of the Chairman or at the pleasure of the Chairman. The Second Vice- Chairman, if one is elected, shall preside over the full Committee meetings in the absence of the Chairman and First Vice-Chairman or at the pleasure of the Chairman.
- 4.2 In the event of the absence of the Chairman and other Committee officers, the Chairman may appoint a Committee member to serve as temporary presiding officer.
- 4.3 A matter to be considered at a full Committee meeting shall be listed on the agenda.
- 4.4 Preparation of the agenda for a full Committee meeting and designation of the meeting time and location is the responsibility of the Chairman. As the Committee does not have designated meeting rooms, the location of its meetings will vary due to room availability in the Blatt Building.
- 4.5 An agenda for a full Committee meeting shall be distributed to the members of the Committee.
- 4.6 Without objection of those members present and voting, a matter not listed on the agenda may be considered at the meeting for which the agenda is prepared.
- 4.7 The Chairman, in an effort to make all full committee meetings available to the public, shall allow access to S.C. ETV for the availability of internet streaming whenever technologically feasible. If a meeting cannot

be broadcast via video or Internet streaming due to scheduling conflicts or technological malfunctions, the Chairman shall determine whether to continue the meeting.

Rule 5: Voting

- All votes taken on legislative oversight studies and investigations by the full Committee, any subcommittee or ad hoc committee shall be decided by a roll call vote, after which the names of committee members voting in the affirmative, voting in the negative, and not voting shall be recorded in the minutes. The Chairman, at his pleasure, may direct a roll call vote on any other matter. A subcommittee chair or ad hoc committee chair, at his pleasure, may direct a roll call vote on any other matter in such meetings.
- 5.2 A roll call vote may be taken by last name only for efficiency purposes.
- 5.3 A simple majority of the appointed membership constitutes a quorum of the full Committee.
- 5.4 At least three of the membership of a subcommittee or a simple majority of an ad hoc committee constitutes a quorum.
- 5.5 The Chairman may vote, at his discretion, on any matter under consideration in full committee and in all subcommittees and ad hoc committees and may, at his discretion, be counted as a member of such committees to constitute a quorum. If a quorum is not present for a subcommittee meeting relating to a scheduled agency study, the First Vice-Chairman, or, if the First Vice-Chairman is unavailable, another committee member appointed by the Chairman, at his discretion, may serve temporarily as a member of any such committee to achieve the number necessary to constitute a quorum.
- 5.6 Any member of the Committee may request a roll- call vote on any question pending consideration. The Chairman shall direct a roll-call vote to be taken if at least five Committee members second the requesting member's action.
- 5.7 Permanent changes to the rules require

approval by two-thirds of the appointed membership. Any such changes must be conducted by a roll-call vote.

Rule 6: Subcommittees and ad hoc committees

- 6.1 The Chairman shall determine the number and size of subcommittees; the Committee recognizes that S.C. Code of Laws Section 2-2-30 provides that a subcommittee conducting an oversight study and investigation of an agency must not consist of fewer than three members.
- 6.2 The Chairman shall appoint subcommittee chairmen and may appoint other subcommittee officers.
- 6.3 The Chairman may appoint ad hoc committees to study specific issues. The Chairman may appoint officers for any ad hoc committee. The Rules of the House as they are now or as hereafter adopted and the Rules of this Committee, as they may be applicable, shall be the rules of any such ad hoc committee. An ad hoc committee shall cease to exist upon completion of the assigned task(s).
- 6.4 Legislative oversight studies and investigations of agencies are assigned to a subcommittee or an ad hoc committee at the discretion of the Chairman; the Chairman may modify assignments and appointments as he deems appropriate.
- 6.5 A subcommittee chairman or an ad hoc committee chairman is responsible for scheduling meetings of such committees, without objection of the Chairman. As the Committee does not have designated meeting rooms, the location of its subcommittee and ad hoc committee meetings will vary due to room availability in the Blatt Building.
- 6.6 An agenda for a subcommittee or an ad hoc committee meeting shall be distributed to the members of such committees.
- 6.7 A subcommittee chairman or an ad hoc committee chairman shall allow access to S.C. ETV for the availability of internet streaming of such meetings whenever technologically feasible. If a meeting cannot

be broadcast via video or Internet streaming due to scheduling conflicts or technological malfunctions, the subcommittee chairman or an ad hoc committee chairman, in his discretion, shall determine whether to continue the meeting.

Rule 7: Testimony and written correspondence

- 7.1 With the exception of members of the South Carolina General Assembly, a person requesting to be heard at a full committee, subcommittee or ad hoc committee hearing must contact the Committee office by the deadline determined by the Chairman, a subcommittee chairman, or an ad hoc committee chairman. The person must submit a prepared statement at least twentyfour hours before the day and time of the hearing to Committee staff. An appropriate number of copies of the prepared statement, as determined by Committee staff, is the responsibility of the person requesting to be heard. However, Chairman, the subcommittee chairman or an ad hoc chairman may waive the requirement for a prepared statement.
- 7.2 To address the Committee during a meeting, an individual who is not a member of the Committee must be granted permission by the Chairman._This provision does not apply to full Committee meetings scheduled to receive testimony from the public.
- 7.3 To address a subcommittee or ad hoc committee, an individual who is not a member of the subcommittee or ad hoc committee must be_granted permission during the meeting by the subcommittee chairman or ad hoc committee chairman.
- 7.4 Chairman, subcommittee chairman, or ad hoc committee chairman may institute time restrictions for testimony.
- 7.5 Chairman, subcommittee chairman, or ad hoc committee chairman may require written information in lieu of testimony in the interest of avoiding redundancy if an individual has testified in a prior meeting.
- 7.6 Up to 30 days after providing verbal or written testimony, an individual may deliver written

correspondence to the Committee curing false, materially misleading, or materially incomplete testimony from the individual. After such time, with the exception of extenuating circumstances, the Committee shall consider such false, materially misleading, or materially incomplete testimony to have been willfully given pursuant to S.C. Code Section 2-2-100.

Rule 8: Legislative oversight studies and investigations of an agency

- 8.1 The Committee recognizes its duties, jurisdiction, and responsibilities as enumerated in House Rule 4.2, House Rule 4.3, and S.C. Code of Laws Section 2- 2-5 et seq. In carrying out those duties and responsibilities, the Committee may develop and adhere to standard practices for the normal operating procedure, upon approval by the Chairman.
- 8.2 Pursuant to the provisions of S.C. Code Section 2-2-50 et seq., S.C. Code Section 2-69-30 and Article III, Section 12, of the South Carolina Constitution, the full Committee, a subcommittee or an ad hoc committee, in the discharge of its duties, may administer oaths and affirmations, take depositions, issue subpoenas and subpoenas duces tecum, and receive testimony and evidence as necessary in connection with its work, study, or investigation. Further, the full Committee, a subcommittee or ad hoc committee, in the discharge of its duties of providing legislative oversight, may determine what evidence or information to obtain from an agency.
- 8.3 A Committee meeting shall be held on any legislative oversight study or investigation if requested by two- thirds of the appointed members of the Committee. The Chairman shall designate the meeting time for the meeting.
- 8.4 The Chairman, at his discretion, may request that the Legislative Audit Council perform an audit of an agency.
- The Chairman, at his discretion, may agree to joint investigations with the Senate or other House standing committees.

Rule 9: Virtual Hearings

- 9.1 Members may be permitted to attend meetings virtually and members of the general public offering expert testimony may be permitted to testify virtually under the following circumstances and only with the express approval of the full committee, subcommittee, or ad hoc committee Chair:
- 9.2 Expert Testimony: A full committee, subcommittee, or ad hoc committee chair may authorize virtual testimony for an expert witness whose testimony is determined to be relevant and necessary for the committee's proceedings. An expert witness is an individual whom the chairman of the committee or subcommittee deems to possess scientific, technical or specialized knowledge, or education in a particular field, qualifying them to provide opinions or analysis relevant to matters under consideration.
- 9.3 Revisions to Findings and Recommendations: Virtual participation by Members at a subcommittee meeting scheduled for the sole purpose of revising and adopting previously adopted Findings and Recommendations may be permitted only when such revisions are limited to correcting scrivener's errors, adjusting the order of the Findings and Recommendations, or making other minor adjustments.
- 9.4 <u>Virtual testimony shall not be available to members of the general public outside of the limited circumstance specified above.</u>

Rule 10: Miscellaneous matters

- 10.1 The Chairman, at his discretion, may approve publication of Committee information on the South Carolina General Assembly's website.
- 10.2 In recognizing the importance of fairness in the legislative oversight process, the Committee, subcommittees, and ad hoc committees shall decline any invitations for meals or other similar social events that may be issued to the Committee.
- 10.3 The Chairman, subcommittee chairmen, and ad hoc committee chairmen shall maintain

- order and decorum at all meetings in which they preside.
- 10.4 The Committee shall not intervene in any individual's matter with an agency.
- 10.5 Whenever the pronoun 'he' appears in any rule, it shall be deemed to designate either masculine or feminine.
- 10.6 Any distribution required by these rules may be provided electronically.
- 10.7 In the event of extraordinary circumstances, including but not limited to, natural disasters, severe weather, and Acts of God, the Chairman may designate alternative meeting arrangements and procedures for the full committee, subcommittees, and any ad hoc committees. Provided, however, arrangements these meeting procedures must: (1) provide for public observation or participation as required by House Rules and the provisions of Title 30, Chapter 4 of the 1976 Code of Laws of South Carolina, as amended; (2) provide both a video and audio component that is publicly accessible; and (3) record the meeting, in its entirety, and make the recording available on the General Assembly website as soon as practicable following the meeting

SELECTED HOUSE RULES RELEVANT TO COMMITTEE PROCEDURE

All committees shall be appointed by the Speaker, unless otherwise provided for by rule or by law, except Senatorial and Gubernatorial appointees and ex officio members of the House. The Speaker shall name the members constituting each committee in alphabetical order. The Chairman shall be elected by the respective committees during the organizational session. If any subsequent vacancy shall occur in a committee's chairmanship, the election of a new committee chairman shall take place at the time and date to be set by the presiding officer of the respective committee. The committees may at their discretion elect a Vice Chairman and such other officers as they may choose. House Rule 1.9

4.4 Committees shall meet regularly to consider pending legislation in the room assigned for their use by the Speaker or as otherwise authorized by this rule. Notice of date, time, and place of such meetings shall be posted on the legislative website and displayed in the lobby on each floor of the Solomon Blatt Building. A committee should give a minimum of twenty-four hour advance notice for all committee meetings. Provided, however, in case of necessity due to exigent circumstances, the Speaker, in his sole discretion, may waive the twenty-four hour advance notice requirements herein. Committee chairmen must notify the committee members of all meetings. Failure of notice of any meeting shall not invalidate committee action unless bad faith is shown. No committee shall meet while the House is in session without special leave by the Speaker. Provided, however, that the Committee on Rules and any committee of conference or free conference, may sit at any time and may report its message to the House at any time.

A Committee may provide, pursuant to its own rules, for the Chairmen to designate alternative meeting arrangements and procedures. Provided, however, the Chairman may only implement alternative meeting arrangements and procedures in the event that extraordinary circumstances including, but not limited to, natural disasters, severe weather, and Acts of God, render them necessary. The alternative meeting arrangements and procedures must:

- provide for public observation or participation as required by House Rules and the provisions of Title 30, Chapter 4 of the 1976 Code of Laws of South Carolina, as amended:
- 2. provide both a video and audio component that is publicly accessible; and
- record the meeting, in its entirety, and make the recording available on the General Assembly website, as soon as practicable following the meeting. House Rule 4.4.

No committee shall sit unless a quorum be present House Rule 4.4.

All meetings of all committees shall be open to the public at all times, subject always to the power and authority of the Chairman to maintain order and decorum with the right to go into Executive Session as provided for in the South Carolina Freedom of Information Act, Title 30, Chapter 4 of the 1976 Code of Laws of South Carolina, as amended. Provided, a legislative caucus as defined by Section 21710 of the 1976 Code of Laws of South Carolina, as amended, and its meetings are not subject to the provisions of Title 30, Chapter 4 of the 1976 Code of Laws of South Carolina, as amended. House Rule 4.5.

No committee shall file a report unless the committee has met formally at an authorized time and place with a quorum present. House Rule 4.5.

All standing committees of the House shall prepare and make available for public inspection, in compliance with Section 30-4- 90 of the 1976 Code of Laws of South Carolina, as amended, the minutes of full committee meetings. Such minutes need not be verbatim accounts of such meetings but shall include those matters required by the above mentioned Freedom of Information Act. House Rule 4.5

No member of a committee shall be allowed under any circumstances to vote by proxy. House Rule 4.1.

COMMITTEE STANDARD PRACTICES

Approved Pursuant to Legislative oversight Committee Rule 8.1 December 2024.

PART I - GENERAL PRACTICES

Practice 1: Authority, Modification and General Information Relating to Standard Practices

- 1.1 Legislative Oversight Committee (Committee) Rule 8.1 authorizes the committee to develop and adhere to standard practices.
- 1.2 Committee standard practices may be modified pursuant to Committee Rule 8.1.
- 1.3 Whenever the pronoun 'he' appears in any standard practice, it shall be deemed to designate either the masculine or feminine.

Practice 2: Definitions

- 2.1 "Ad hoc Committee" means an ad hoc committee appointed by the Full Committee Chair.
- 2.2 "Chair" means the Chair of the House Legislative Oversight Committee.
- 2.3 "Committee" means the House Legislative Oversight Committee.
- 2.4 "Committee staff" means the South Carolina House of Representatives staff hired to work for the House Legislative Oversight Committee.
- 2.5 "House" means the South Carolina House of

Representatives.

- 2.6 "Legislature" means the South Carolina House of Representatives, Senate, and associated legislative entities.
- 2.7 "Member" means a Member of the South Carolina House of Representatives.
- 2.8 "Public" means individuals, associations, groups, organizations, etc., who are not members of the Legislature, or acting as a representative of a government entity.
- 2.9 "RFI" means a request for information as outlined in S.C. Code Section 2-2-50(A) in Appendix A.
- 2.10 "Subcommittee" includes a subcommittee or ad hoc committee appointed by the Full Committee Chair.

Practice 3: Committee Staff

- 3.1 Committee staff work for the House.
- 3.2 Committee staff shall assist any Member with matters relating to legislative oversight, and any Member may request that Committee staff hold these matters in confidence.
- 3.3 Committee staff are prohibited from providing legal advice to any non-Member.

PART II – TIMEFRAME AND LIAISON

Practice 4: Selection and Time Frame of Agency Investigations

(See S.C. Code Section 2-2-30(C) in Appendix A)

- 4.1 The Committee may adopt recommendations for the Speaker of the House relating to the publication of the seven-year review schedule in the House Journal the first day of session each year.
- 4.2 The Committee recognizes there is no requirement in statute that an agency oversight study and investigation be completed within a certain timeframe, except the overall seven-year cycle. However, the Committee may establish a time frame for the legislative oversight study and investigation of an agency. Additionally, the Committee may, for reasons it determines as good cause,

- change the time frame for a legislative oversight study and investigation of an agency.
- 4.3 The approval of a Committee Study Report does not conclude the study of an agency. The agency remains under study, should additional issues arise, until the end of the seven-year cycle.

Practice 5: Agency Liaison

5.1 The Committee expects each agency to appoint a liaison to assist the Committee with oversight activities, including but not limited to, sharing Committee correspondence with agency staff.

PART III – INFORMATION COMMITTEE OBTAINS

The standard practices below apply to information a subcommittee, ad hoc committee, or the Committee requests or obtains.

Practice 6: Expectations for Agencies

- 6.1 The Committee expects agencies and other government entities to whom it makes requests, in writing or in person, to:
 - 6.1.1 Respond in a concise, complete, and timely manner.
 - 6.1.2 Be candid and promptly discuss with the Committee any concerns or questions the agency may have related to a request, including, but not limited to, any concerns the agency may have that (a) the Committee has drawn an incorrect conclusion; or (b) time or resources required to respond to a Committee request.
 - 6.1.3 Understand all testimony given to the Committee is under oath, as required by S.C. Code Section 2-2-70. Anyone knowingly furnishing false information will be subject to the penalties provided by law. Testimony may be corrected via written correspondence pursuant to Committee Rule 7.6.
 - 6.1.4 Realize formal written responses provided to the Committee are considered sworn testimony.
 - 6.1.5 Inform the Committee, prior to responding, of any information requested by the Committee that cannot be published online due to provisions in contract or law.

Practice 7: Expectations for Public

- 7.1 The Committee expects the public to understand:
 - 7.1.1 Public comments, other than testimony during Committee and subcommittee meetings, shall not be considered testimonyand offered for the truth of the matter asserted but nevertheless may serve the purpose of directing the Committee to potential issues with an agency.
 - 7.1.2 Committee staff shall inform the Committee Chair, when requested by the Chair, about the concerns received from the public, which relate to agencies.
 - 7.1.3 Public comment is made accessible to the Committee by staff. However, if staff has previously made accessible the same or similar information from the individual to the Committee, then only receipt of redundant communications from individuals may be noted.

Practice 8: Expectations of Committee

- 8.1 Agencies, other government entities, and the public may expect the Committee to:
 - 8.1.1 Obtain evidence or information by any lawful means as permitted by S.C.

Code Section 2-2-50. Examples of means through which the Committee has, or may obtain information are included in these Standard Practices, and below.

- 8.1.2 Testimony during meetings with a subcommittee, ad hoc committee, or full committee;
- 8.1.3 Written correspondence;
- 8.1.4 On-site tours;
- 8.1.5 Deposing witnesses pursuant to Section 2-2- 50(B) and Committee Rule 8.2; and
- 8.1.6 Issuing subpoenas and subpoenas duces tecum (production of documents) pursuant to Section 2-2-50(C) and Committee Rule 8.2;
- 8.2 Dissuade agencies and others from providing comments and information that contains the following:
 - 8.2.1 references to matters considered confidential in contract or federal or state law (e.g., names of minors, names of vulnerable adults, ethics investigations, etc.). The Committee will make reasonable efforts, as determined by the Chair, to redact, delete, or return such information.
 - 8.2.2 profanity. The Committee will make reasonable efforts to replace all letters, after the first letter, of the profane word with asterisks.
- 8.3 Instruct Committee staff to interact with agency staff for the purposes of discussing procedural matters, including review of draft submissions of Accountability Reports, RFIs, and/or answering agency staff questions at any time.
- 8.4 Instruct Committee staff to meet with agency staff for the purposes of asking substantive questions, reviewing, and/or auditing agency

files on behalf of the Committee, upon approval by the Committee Chair or applicable Subcommittee or Ad hoc Committee Chair. If such action is taken by Committee staff, the information obtained during the meeting between committee staff and agency staff may be memorialized in a letter from committee staff to agency staff, which may be incorporated into the meeting minutes of the next meeting.

Practice 9: Annual Restructuring Report (ARR)

(See S.C. Code Section 1-30-10(G)(1) in Appendix A)

- 9.1 The Committee has collaborated with the Department of Administration's Executive Budget Office to integrate and combine aspects of the ARR into the Annual Accountability Report submitted pursuant to S.C. Code Section 1-1-810, so that completion of the Annual Accountability Report by the stated deadline in the report fulfills the requirements to complete an ARR. The Committee shall continue efforts to integrate in the future, to the extent necessary.
- 9.2 If the Annual Accountability Report serves as the ARR, or if there is an ARR separate from the Annual Accountability Report, the following shall occur:
 - 9.2.1 The documents serving as the ARR shall include a section which allows an agency to indicate it does or does not have restructuring recommendations.
 - 9.2.2 The Committee shall indicate online, via a list or other means, the agencies that did and did not indicate they had a restructuring recommendation(s).
- 9.3 Means of publication and transmission of report and/or information contained in the report may be as follows:

<u>Online Publication</u>: Committee website Other Transmission: None

Practice 10: Seven-Year Plan for Cost Savings and Efficiencies

(See S.C. Code Section 1-30-10(G)(2) in Appendix A)

- 10.1 Every seven years, agencies are required by statute to create a seven-year plan. The Committee requests agencies make these plans available to any member that requests a copy. The Committee may post a format for the seven-year plan online.
- 10.2 Means of publication and transmission of information contained in an agency's seven-year plan may be as follows:

Online Publication: None (Note: First sevenyear plans are posted on Committee's website) Other Transmission: Email from agency to members that request a copy

Practice 11: Request for Information (RFI)

(See S.C. Code Section 2-2-50(A) in Appendix A)

- 11.1 The Committee may request the agency respond to an Initial RFI, prior to a round of meetings with the Committee, subcommittee, or ad hoc committee. The agency must respond to the RFI as required in statute.
- 11.2 The Committee may request the agency respond to an Implementation RFI(s) to provide the Committee information on the status of, and outcomes from, implementation of recommendations in a Committee study report.
- 11.3 The Committee may request the agency respond to additional RFIs pursuant to statute.
- 11.4 Means of publication and transmission of information contained in RFIs may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website
Other Transmission: Made accessible to
Committee members or others

Practice 12: Correspondence and Other Documents

(See S.C. Code Section 2-2-50 in Appendix A)

12.1 The Committee may obtain information

through correspondence with the agency as statute permits it to obtain evidence or information by any lawful means.

12.2 Means of publication and transmission of information contained in correspondence may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website

Note: Committee correspondence, agency correspondence, and documents obtained from an agency, and Committee staff compilations of information obtained from agencies may be posted online. However, emails between Committee staff regarding clarifications, scheduling, or other administrative matters will not be posted online.

<u>Other Transmission</u>: Made accessible to Committee members or others

Practice 13: Tours

(See S.C. Code Section 2-2-50 in Appendix A)

- 13.1 Committee members may take physical, or virtual, tours of agency facilities as statute permits the Committee to obtain evidence or information by any lawful means. If a quorum is present for a tour, the tour must be scheduled as a committee or subcommittee meeting.
- 13.2 Means of publication and transmission of information contained in correspondence may be as follows:

Online Publication: None Other Transmission: None

Practice 14: Post Subcommittee Review Feedback

- 14.1 The Committee shall develop post review assessments to receive feedback from agency representatives on ways to improve the legislative oversight round of meetings.
- 14.2 Means of publication and transmission of information contained in assessments may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website Other Transmission: Made accessible to Committee members or others

Practice 15: Public and Other Government Entity Information

15.1 Committee members and Committee staff, at the discretion of and in a manner approved by the Chair, may make efforts to solicit, consult, collect, and review information from the public, legislature, and other government entities, including, but not limited to, reports from various legislative entities. Information from the "public" includes information from individuals, associations, groups, organizations, etc., who are not members of the House of Representatives or submitted on behalf of a state entity.

Practice 16: Comments Submitted via the Committee Website

- 16.1 Concerns and comments provided via an online survey on the Committee website, will be provided verbatim to the Committee Chair or Vice-Chair, who will identify any profanity and replace all letters, after the first letter, of the profane word with asterisks. Also, the Committee will make reasonable efforts, as determined by the Chair, to redact references to matters considered confidential in contract or federal or state law (e.g., names of minors, names of vulnerable adults, ethics investigations, etc.).
- 16.2 Means of publication and transmission of information contained in comments submitted via the Committee website may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website

Note: When an agency is currently under study, concerns and comments constituents provide via an online survey on the Committee website, will be provided to all House Members and the public, via periodic publication on the website

When an agency is not currently under study, concerns and comments constituents provide via online surveys on the Committee website, generally will not be provided to all House Members and the public until such time as the agency is under study.

Other Transmission: Made accessible to Committee members or others

Practice 17: Comments Submitted via Email or Other Correspondence

- 17.1 Concerns and comments may be provided by the public, House Members and staff, or other state entities via email, letter or other written form ("correspondence"). The Committee will make efforts to direct the remitter to the Constituent Guide on the Committee's webpage. This Guide may include information that communicates to the remitter (1) the agency, about which the comments relate, may request copies of the correspondence; (2) the Committee cannot control how the agency utilizes the information; and (3) the remitter has the option to: submit revised correspondence (e.g., remove references to any confidential matters ormake any other revisions desired) or request to withdraw the correspondence. Unless specifically requested by the remitter, correspondence will be considered to come from an anonymous constituent. The Committee will consider any correspondence, for which it does not receive a reply from the remitter within ten business days, to be approved by the remitter for submission to the Committee and agency with the remitter's name and contact information redacted, should the agency request any correspondence the Committee has received relating to it.
- 17.2 Means of publication and transmission of comments submitted via email or other correspondence may be as follows:

Online Publication: None

Other Transmission: Made accessible to Committee members; email to agency that submits request for correspondence the Committee has received from the public, House Members and staff, or other state entities. The Committee Chair, at his discretion, may determine the form in which the agency must submit the request Chair and may also determine when and to whom at the agency the correspondence is published.

Practice 18: Comments Obtained in Person or Over the Phone

- 18.1 Committee staff may take notes of in person or phone conversations with the public for use in conducting a study of an agency. Unless specifically requested by the person providing the information, staff notes will be considered to come from an anonymous constituent.
- 18.2 Means of publication and transmission of comments obtained in person or over the phone may be as follows:

Online Publication: None

Other Transmission: Made accessible to Committee members; email to agency that submits request for correspondence the Committee has received from the public, House Members and staff, or other state entities. The Committee Chair, at his discretion, may determine the form in which the agency must submit the request and may also determine when and to whom at the agency the correspondence is published.

Practice 19: Governor's Restructuring Report

(See S.C. Code Section 1-30-10(G)(1) in Appendix A)

- 19.1 The Committee will post in a central location online, access to Governor Restructuring Reports received from the Governor pursuant to Section 1- 30-10(G)(1).
- 19.2 Means of publication and transmission of Governor's Restructuring Report may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website Other Transmission: Made accessible to Committee members

Practice 20: Committee Staff Research

(See S.C. Code Section 2-2-50 in Appendix A)

20.1 Committee members may instruct Committee staff to perform research, or tour (physical or virtual) agency facilities as statute permits the Committee to obtain evidence or information by any lawful means.

20.2 Means of publication and transmission of information from Committee staff research may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website Other Transmission: Made accessible to Committee members

Practice 21: Legislative Audit Council (LAC) Information

(See S.C. Code Section 2-2-60(D) in Appendix A)

- 21.1 The Committee Chair may request the LAC perform its own audit of the agency or a program, at his own initiative or upon request of the Committee. Additionally, the Committee Chair may request the LAC perform any other work permitted by statute.
- 21.2 Means of publication and transmission of information contained in LAC audits may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website
Other Transmission: Made accessible to
Committee members or others; Testimony during
committee meeting by LAC staff

Practice 22: State Inspector General Information

- The Committee Chair may refer allegations of fraud, waste, abuse, mismanagement, misconduct, violations of state or federal law, and wrongdoing in an executive branch agency to the State Inspector General and/or appropriate law enforcement agenc(ies).
- 22.2 Means of publication and transmission of information from State Inspector General and/or appropriate law enforcement agenc(ies) may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website
Other Transmission: Made accessible to
Committee members or others; Testimony
during committee meeting by Office of the
Inspector General staff.

Practice 23: Priority/Order of Agencies Scheduled for Subcommittee Review

- 23.1 The Committee may establish the priority or order of current agencies scheduled for a Subcommittee review during a given year. In establishing a priority or order of current agencies scheduled for subcommittee review during a given year, the Committee may consider the length of time the agency director has been in office.
- 23.2 The Committee may, for reasons it determines as good cause, change the priority or order of agencies scheduled for subcommittee review during a given year, including placing a current subcommittee review on hold and moving forward with the round of meetings for another agency.

Practice 24: Notice of Selection for Round of Meetings

- 24.1 The Committee shall provide written notification to an agency that it is scheduled for subcommittee review prior to the start of the review.
- 24.2 The written notification to the agency shall include the following:
 - 24.2.1 purpose of the review;
 - 24.2.2 what may be considered in the review;
 - 24.2.3 information about the Committee's expectations of the agency during the

review;

- 24.2.4 direction to encourage employees and other stakeholders (e.g., partners, customers, and vendors) to provide testimony and respond to the public survey; and
- 24.2.5 methods by which employees and other stakeholders (e.g., partners, customers, and vendors) may communicate, including the option to communicate anonymously, with the Committee.
- 24.3 The Committee expects an agency to forward to agency staff the written notification from the Committee that the agency is scheduled for subcommittee review. This is to inform its staff that the agency is undergoing subcommittee review as well as the purpose of the review and how to access the Committee's website for information. An agency may expect to be asked about notification efforts.

Practice 25: Introduction of Agency and Public Input Meeting

The Committee may schedule an Introduction of Agency and Public Input meeting with the agenc(ies) scheduled for subcommittee review. This meeting may include (1) obtaining a brief (2-3 minutes) explanation of what each agency does; and/or (2) receiving public input about each agency.

PART V – STUDY REPORT ISSUANCE, APPROVAL, AND IMPLEMENTATION

Practice 26: Subcommittee Approval, Written Statements & Referral of Study Report to Full Committee

- 26.1. A subcommittee shall approve an oversight study report for the Committee.
 - 26.1.1 The study report may include

recommendations and/or findings made by the Members of the subcommittee in a prior General Assembly.

26.2 Any member of the subcommittee assigned to the subcommittee review of the agency may provide a written statement for inclusion with the oversight study report for the full committee.

- 26.3 The subcommittee chair shall notify the Committee Chair in writing that an oversight study report is available for consideration by the Committee.
- 26.4 Means of publication and transmission of subcommittee study report may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website
Other Transmission: Made accessible to
Committee members; email to agency.

Practice 27: Full Committee Review & Referral, Approval or Further Investigation

- 27.1 The Committee Chair shall schedule a Committee meeting for the purpose of receiving an oversight study report of an agency from a subcommittee.
- 27.2 The full Committee may:
 - 27.2.1 Refer a legislative oversight study report back to a subcommittee for further evaluation;

- 27.2.2 Approve the subcommittee's report; or
- 27.2.3 As the Committee, choose to further evaluate an agency (i.e., ask questions of the agency during full Committee meetings and/or amend the report) utilizing any of the available tools of legislative oversight discussed in the Standard Practices, Committee Rules, or statute.
- 27.3 Any member of the Committee may provide a written statement for inclusion with the Committee study report.
- 27.4 Means of publication and transmission of Committee study report may be as follows:

Online Publication: Committee website Other Transmission: Made accessible to Committee members

Practice 28: Implementation

28.1 The Committee recognizes that any Member of the House may file legislation to implement any recommendation in an oversight study report.

PART VI – MISCELLANEOUS

Practice 29: Extensions and Amendments

- 29.1 The Chair may, for reasons he determines as good cause, provide an agency an extension and new deadline to submit an RFI ("New Deadline").
- 29.2 Before the Chair will consider granting an extension, the Chair may require the agency provide written information, explaining the reason the agency is requesting the extension and the number of days it is requesting.
- 29.3 Until the agency receives a response, it should continue to complete the request to the best of its ability as if it is due on the original deadline.
- 29.4 The Chair may, for reasons he determines as

good cause, allow an agency to provide an amended version of an RFI.

Practice 30: Failure to Respond

- 30.1 The Chair may require any agency that has submitted an RFI which does not include responses to all questions to amend its submission to provide responses to all questions. The Chair may provide the agency with a list of questions that do not have responses. The agency will determine the response it would like to make, but the agency will need to provide some type of response to all questions.
- 30.2 If an agency fails to submit responses to all questions in an RFI by the original deadline, or New Deadline applicable to the agency, the

Committee may request the agency head and, if applicable board chair, appear at a Committee meeting to explain, under oath, why the agency has failed to provide the information requested and when it will be provided. S.C. Code Section 2-2-100, which addresses contempt of the General Assembly, applies to all testimony.

Practice 31: False or Misleading Information and Contempt

(See S.C. Code Section 2-2-100 and 2-2-120 in Appendix A)

- 31.1 During a subcommittee meeting, a subcommittee member may make a motion alleging an individual may have violated S.C. Code Section 2-2-100 (contempt of the General Assembly) or Section 2-2- 120 (criminal contempt of the General Assembly) and request the Committee undertake an inquiry to determine whether to refer the matter to the Attorney General.
 - 31.1.1 If this motion passes, the subcommittee or ad hoc committee chair shall provide written notification of the request to the Chair. The study continues unless the subcommittee or ad hoc committee approves a motion to the contrary.
 - 31.1.2 If a motion fails, the study continues.
- If, based on actions during a subcommittee meeting, the Chair receives a request for the Committee to address allegation(s) of violation(s) of contempt or criminal contempt of the General Assembly, the Chair shall schedule a meeting to address the allegation(s).
- 31.3 During a Committee meeting, a Committee member may make a motion alleging an individual may have violated S.C. Code Section 2-2-100 (contempt of the General Assembly) or Section 2-2- 120 (criminal

contempt of the General Assembly).

31.4 When the Committee takes up the requested inquiry from a subcommittee or full committee meeting, it may decide whether it will refer the matter to the Attorney General to address in an appropriate manner as determined by the Attorney General.

Practice 32: Investigations Outside Schedule

In addition to the seven-year oversight studies and investigations, a standing committee of the House may initiate an oversight study and investigation of an agency within its subject matter jurisdiction pursuant to Section 2-2-40(A)¹; and the Speaker of the House or chairmen of standing committees may authorize and conduct legislative investigations into agencies functions, duties, and activities pursuant to Section 2-2-40(B)².

Practice 33: Constituents - When Committee is not meeting with agency

- 33.1 Constituents may request to be notified as to when a particular agency is scheduled for subcommittee review. Requests must be renewed at the start of each General Assembly.
- 33.2 Committee staff shall make reasonable efforts, as determined by the Committee Chair, to contact any constituent requesting notification as to when a particular agency is scheduled for subcommittee review.
- 33.3 If a constituent, including, but not limited to, members of the press and agency staff, has concerns about an agency, the constituent may be directed to the constituent information on the Committee's webpage. This webpage may include information about the following:
 - 32.3.1 the process, including the Committee's prohibition on intervening in any

^{1&}quot;...The motion calling for the oversight study and investigation must state the subject matter and scope of the oversight study and investigation. The oversight study and investigation must not exceed the scope stated in the motion or the scope of the information uncovered by the investigation."

² "Nothing in the provisions of this chapter prohibits or restricts the President Pro Tempore of the Senate, the Speaker of the House of Representatives, or chairmen of standing committees from fulfilling their constitutional obligations by authorizing and conducting legislative investigations into agencies' functions, duties, and activities."

- constituent's ongoing matter with an agency,
- 32.3.2 any opportunities to participate in the process,
- 32.3.3 all testimony provided to the committee must be under oath pursuant to Section 2- 2-70, and anyone knowingly furnishing false information will be subject to the penalties provided by law, and
- 32.3.4 appropriate resources, if available, that may be able to address the constituent's concerns about an agency.

Practice 34: Interaction between Committee Staff and the Press

- 34.1 Committee staff may direct the press to applicable Committee and agency information online.
- 34.2 Committee staff shall direct questions they receive from the press to the Committee Chair. The Committee Chair, at his discretion, may authorize Committee staff to answer specific questions from the press.
- 34.3 If the Committee Chair is unavailable to answer questions from the press and has not authorized Committee staff to respond to the specific questions, Committee staff shall direct the questions from the press to the First Vice-Chair or to the appropriate subcommittee or ad hoc committee chair.

APPENDIX A - FLOW CHARTS



1	Provide input under oath at a meeting	Meeting video broadcast and archived online
2	Submit information through the traditional means of communicating with legislators (e.g., email, phone, inperson visits)	A constituent review, shared with subcommittee or full committee, depending on status of study; constituents may choose to edit or withdraw their comments prior to dissemination; constituents may choose to remain anonymous Agencies may request to receive this input Subjects to applicable FOIA requests (notice of this provided in the Committee's Standard Practices)
3	Submit information via the public input link on the Committee's website (i.e., ongoing public input survey)	For an agency under study – posted online at least once a month and shared with the subcommittee For an agency with a study issue – posted online at least once a month and shared with the committee For an agency not under study – shared with the committee for consideration when selecting the next agencies for study and posted online when the agency is scheduled for study

Figure 2: Public input opportunities and how input is disseminated.

APPENDIX B - STATUTES APPLICABLE TO THE COMMITTEE

TITLE 2, CHAPTER 2 – LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT OF EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENTS

SECTION 2-2-5. Declaration of public policy.

The General Assembly finds and declares the following to be the public policy of the State of South Carolina:

- (1) Section 1, Article XII of the State Constitution requires the General Assembly to provide for appropriate agencies to function in the areas of health, welfare, and safety and to determine the activities, powers, and duties of these agencies and departments.
- (2) This constitutional duty is a continuing and ongoing obligation of the General Assembly that is best addressed by periodic review of the programs of the agencies and departments and their responsiveness to the needs of the state's citizens by the standing committees of the State Senate or House of Representatives.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

RESEARCH REFERENCES

Encyclopedias

26 S.C. Jur. General Assembly Section 51, Constitutional Power to Enact Statutes.

SECTION 2-2-10. Definitions.

As used in this chapter:

(1) "Agency" means an authority, board, branch, commission, committee, department, division, or other instrumentality of the executive or judicial departments of state government, including administrative bodies. "Agency" includes a body corporate and politic established as an instrumentality of the State. "Agency" does not include:

- (a) the legislative department of state government; or
- (b) a political subdivision.
- (2) "Investigating committee" means any standing committee or subcommittee of a standing committee exercising its authority to conduct an oversight study and investigation of an agency within the standing committee's subject matter jurisdiction.
- (3) "Program evaluation report" means a report compiled by an agency at the request of an investigating committee that may include, but is not limited to, a review of agency management and organization, program delivery, agency goals and objectives, compliance with its statutory mandate, and fiscal accountability.
- (4) "Request for information" means a list of questions that an investigating committee serves on a department or agency under investigation. The questions may relate to any matters concerning the department or agency's actions that are the subject of the investigation.
- (5) "Standing committee" means a permanent committee with a regular meeting schedule and designated subject matter jurisdiction that is authorized by the Rules of the Senate or the Rules of the House of Representatives.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

SECTION 2-2-20. Scheduled seven-year oversight studies and investigations.

(A) Beginning January 1, 2015, each standing committee shall conduct oversight studies and

investigations on all agencies within the standing committee's subject matter jurisdiction at least once every seven years in accordance with a schedule adopted as provided in this chapter.

- **(B)** The purpose of these oversight studies and investigations is to determine if agency laws and programs within the subject matter jurisdiction of a standing committee:
 - are being implemented and carried out in accordance with the intent of the General Assembly; and
 - (2) should be continued, curtailed, or eliminated.
- **(C)** The oversight studies and investigations must consider:
 - (1) the application, administration, execution, and effectiveness of laws and programs addressing subjects within the standing committee's subject matter jurisdiction;
 - (2) the organization and operation of state agencies and entities having responsibilities for the administration and execution of laws and programs addressing subjects within the standing committee's subject matter jurisdiction; and
 - (3) any conditions or circumstances that may indicate the necessity or desirability of enacting new or additional legislation addressing subjects within the standing committee's subject matter jurisdiction.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

CROSS REFERENCES

First Steps to School Readiness, board of trustees, composition, oversight, see Section 63-11-1720.

SECTION 2-2-30. Procedure for conducting oversight studies and investigations.

(A) The procedure for conducting the oversight studies and investigations is provided in this section.

- (1) The President of the Senate, upon consulting with the chairmen of the standing committees in the Senate and the Clerk of the Senate, shall determine the agencies for which each standing committee must conduct oversight studies and investigations. A proposed seven-year review schedule must be published in the Senate Journal on the first day of session each year.
- (2) In order to accomplish the requirements of this chapter, the chairman of each standing committee must schedule oversight studies and investigations for the agencies for which his standing committee is the investigating committee and may:
 - (a) coordinate schedules for conducting oversight studies and investigations with the chairmen of other standing committees; and
 - **(b)** appoint joint investigating committees to conduct the oversight studies and investigations including, but not limited to, joint committees of the Senate and House of Representatives or joint standing committees of concurrent subject matter jurisdiction within the Senate or within the House of Representatives.
- (3) Chairmen of standing committees having concurrent subject matter jurisdiction over an agency or the programs and law governing an agency by virtue of the Rules of the Senate or Rules of the House of Representatives, may request that a joint investigating committee be appointed to conduct the oversight study and investigation for an agency.

(C)

- (1) The Speaker of the House of Representatives, upon consulting with the chairmen of the standing committees in the House of Representatives and the Clerk of the House of Representatives, shall determine the agencies for which each standing committee must conduct oversight studies and investigations. A proposed seven-year review schedule must be published in the House Journal on the first day of session each year.
- (2) In order to accomplish the requirements of this chapter, the chairman of each standing committee

(B)

must schedule oversight studies and investigations for the agencies for which his standing committee is the investigating committee and may:

- (a) coordinate schedules for conducting oversight studies and investigations with the chairmen of other standing committees; and
- (b) appoint joint investigating committees to conduct the oversight studies and investigations including, but not limited to, joint committees of the Senate and House of Representatives or joint standing committees of concurrent subject matter jurisdiction within the Senate or within the House of Representatives.
- (3) Chairmen of standing committees having concurrent subject matter jurisdiction over an agency or the programs and law governing an agency by virtue of the Rules of the Senate or Rules of the House of Representatives, may request that a joint investigating committee be appointed to conduct the oversight study and investigation for the agency.
- **(D)** The chairman of an investigating committee may vest the standing committee's full investigative power and authority in a subcommittee. A subcommittee conducting an oversight study and investigation of an agency:
 - (1) must make a full report of its findings and recommendations to the standing committee at the conclusion of its oversight study and investigation; and
 - (2) must not consist of fewer than three members.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015; 2019 Act No. 1 (S.2), Section 12, eff January 31, 2019.

Effect of Amendment

2019 Act No. 1, Section 12, in (B)(1), in the first sentence, substituted "President of the Senate" for "President Pro Tempore of the Senate".

SECTION 2-2-40. Unscheduled oversight studies and investigations.

- (A) In addition to the scheduled seven-year oversight studies and investigations, a standing committee of the Senate or House of Representatives may initiate an oversight study and investigation of an agency within its subject matter jurisdiction. The motion calling for the oversight study and investigation must state the subject matter and scope of the oversight study and investigation. The oversight study and investigation must not exceed the scope stated in the motion or the scope of the information uncovered by the investigation.
- **(B)** Nothing in the provisions of this chapter prohibits or restricts the President of the Senate, the Speaker of the House of Representatives, or chairmen of standing committees from fulfilling their constitutional obligations by authorizing and conducting legislative investigations into agencies' functions, duties, and activities.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015; 2019 Act No. 1 (S.2), Section 13, eff January 31, 2019.

Effect of Amendment

2019 Act No. 1, Section 13, in (B), substituted "President of the Senate" for "President Pro Tempore of the Senate".

SECTION 2-2-50. Acquisition of evidence or information.

When an investigating committee conducts an oversight study and investigation or a legislative investigation is conducted pursuant to Section 2-2-40(B), evidence or information related to the investigation may be acquired by any lawful means, including, but not limited to:

(A) serving a request for information on the agency being studied or investigated. The request for information must be answered separately and fully in writing under oath and returned to the investigating committee within forty-five days after being served upon the department or agency. The time for answering a request for information may be extended for a period to be agreed upon by the investigating committee and the agency for good cause shown. The head of the department or agency must sign the answers verifying them as true and correct. If any question contains a request for

records, policies, audio or video recordings, or other documents, the question is not considered to have been answered unless a complete set of records, policies, audio or video recordings, or other documents is included with the answer;

- (B) deposing witnesses upon oral examination. A deposition upon oral examination may be taken from any person that the investigating committee has reason to believe has knowledge of the activities under investigation. The investigating committee shall provide the person being deposed and the agency under investigation with no less than ten days notice of the deposition. The notice to the agency shall state the time and place for taking the deposition and name and address of each person to be examined. If a subpoena duces tecum is to be served on the person to be examined, the designation of the materials to be produced as set forth in the subpoena must be attached to or included in the notice. The deposition must be taken under oath administered by the chairman of the investigating committee or his designee. The testimony must be taken stenographically or recorded by some other means and may be videotaped. A person may be compelled to attend a deposition in the county in which he resides or in Richland County;
- **(C)** issuing subpoenas and subpoenas duces tecum pursuant to Chapter 69, Title 2; and
- **(D)** requiring the agency to prepare and submit to the investigating committee a program evaluation report by a date specified by the investigating committee. The investigating committee must specify the agency program or programs or agency operations that it is studying or investigating and the information to be contained in the program evaluation report.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

Attorney General's Opinions

Discussion of whether a County Legislative Delegation must have a specific legislative resolution, joint or concurrent, authorizing subpoena power in order to use subpoena ad testificandum or subpoena duces tecum power for an investigative committee of

the Legislative Delegation unless the entity is a "standing committee" of either the Senate or the House of Representatives or a joint study committee. S.C. Op.Atty.Gen. (January 4, 2019) 2019 WL 946272.

SECTION 2-2-60. Program evaluation reports.

- **(A)** An investigating committee's request for a program evaluation report must contain:
 - (1) the agency program or operations that it intends to investigate;
 - (2) the information that must be included in the report; and
- (3) the date that the report must be submitted to the committee.
- **(B)** An investigating committee may request that the program evaluation report contain any of the following information:
 - (1) enabling or authorizing law or other relevant mandate, including any federal mandates;
 - (2) a description of each program administered by the agency identified by the investigating committee in the request for a program evaluation report, including the following information:
 - (a) established priorities, including goals and objectives in meeting each priority;
 - (b) performance criteria, timetables, or other benchmarks used by the agency to measure its progress in achieving its goals and objectives;
 - (c) an assessment by the agency indicating the extent to which it has met the goals and objectives, using the performance criteria. When an agency has not met its goals and objectives, the agency shall identify the reasons for not meeting them and the corrective measures the agency has taken to meet them in the future;

- (3) organizational structure, including a position count, job classification, and organization flow chart indicating lines of responsibility;
- **(4)** financial summary, including sources of funding by program and the amounts allocated or appropriated and expended over the last ten years;
- (5) identification of areas where the agency has coordinated efforts with other state and federal agencies in achieving program objectives and other areas in which an agency could establish cooperative arrangements including, but not limited to, cooperative arrangements to coordinate services and eliminate redundant requirements;
- (6) identification of the constituencies served by the agency or program, noting any changes or projected changes in the constituencies;
- (7) a summary of efforts by the agency or program regarding the use of alternative delivery systems, including privatization, in meeting its goals and objectives;
- (8) identification of emerging issues for the agency;
- **(9)** a comparison of any related federal laws and regulations to the state laws governing the agency or program and the rules implemented by the agency or program;
- (10) agency policies for collecting, managing, and using personal information over the Internet and nonelectronically, information on the agency's implementation of information technologies;
- (11) a list of reports, applications, and other similar paperwork required to be filed with the agency by the public. The list must include:
 - (a) the statutory authority for each filing requirement;
 - **(b)** the date each filing requirement was adopted or last amended by the agency;

- (c) the frequency that filing is required;
- (d) the number of filings received annually for the last seven years and the number of anticipated filings for the next four years;
- **(e)** a description of the actions taken or contemplated by the agency to reduce filing requirements and paperwork duplication;
- (12) any other relevant information specifically requested by the investigating committee.
- **(C)** All information contained in a program evaluation report must be presented in a concise and complete manner.
- (**D**) The chairman of the investigating committee may direct the Legislative Audit Council to perform a study of the program evaluation report and report its findings to the investigating committee. The chairman also may direct the Legislative Audit Council to perform its own audit of the program or operations being studied or investigated by the investigating committee.
- **(E)** A state agency that is vested with revenue bonding authority may submit annual reports and annual external audit reports conducted by a third party in lieu of a program evaluation report.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

SECTION 2-2-70. Testimony under oath.

All testimony given to the investigating committee must be under oath.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

SECTION 2-2-80. Witnesses; right to counsel; legal privilege; ruling on objections; review.

Any witness testifying before the investigating committee may have counsel present to advise him. The witness or his counsel may, during the time of testimony, claim any legal privilege recognized by the laws of this State in response to any question and is entitled to have a ruling by the chairman on any

objection. In making his ruling, the chairman of the investigating committee shall follow as closely as possible the statutory law and the decisions of the courts of this State regarding legal privileges. The ruling of the chair may not be reviewed by the courts of this State except in a separate proceeding for contempt of the General Assembly.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

SECTION 2-2-90. Witnesses; privilege at law.

A witness shall be given the benefit of any privilege at law which he may have in court as a party to a civil action.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

SECTION 2-2-100. Contempt; penalty.

Any person who appears before a committee or subcommittee of either house, pursuant to this chapter, and wilfully gives false, materially misleading, or materially incomplete testimony under oath is guilty of contempt of the General Assembly. A person who is convicted of or pleads guilty to contempt of the General Assembly is guilty of a felony and, upon conviction, must be fined within the discretion of the court or imprisoned for not more than five years, or both.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

CROSS REFERENCES

Notification to Attorney General of violations of Section 2-2-100, filing of charges, see Section 2-2-110.

SECTION 2-2-110. Notification to Attorney General of violations of Section 2-2-100; filing of charges.

Whenever any person violates Section 2-2-100 it is the duty of the chair of the committee or subcommittee before which the false, misleading, or incomplete testimony was given, to notify the Attorney General of South Carolina who shall cause charges to be filed in the appropriate county.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

SECTION 2-2-120. Criminal contempt; penalty.

A person is guilty of criminal contempt when, having been duly subpoenaed to attend as a witness before either house of the legislature or before any committee thereof, he:

- (1) fails or refuses to attend without lawful excuse; or
 - (2) refuses to be sworn; or
 - (3) refuses to answer any material and proper question; or
 - (4) refuses, after reasonable notice, to produce books, papers, or documents in his possession or under his control which constitute material and proper evidence.

A person who is convicted of or pleads guilty to criminal contempt is guilty of a felony and, upon conviction, must be fined within the discretion of the court or imprisoned for not more than five years, or both.

HISTORY: 2014 Act No. 121 (S.22), Pt IV, Section 6.D, eff January 1, 2015.

APPENDIX C - PRIOR COMMITTEE DISCUSSION ABOUT ANONYMOUS PUBLIC INPUT

Committee meetings are archived on the General Assembly's website.

November 9, 2015, Committee meeting archived video at 29:29 – 51:36

• Topics include: online survey comments and profanity redaction

October 16, 2016, Committee meeting archived video at 17:33 – 34:55

• Topics include: agency complaints about anonymous surveys

June 26, 2018, Committee meeting archived video at part 1, 1:02:44

• Topics include: agency complaints about anonymous surveys (e.g., due process)

Agencies Scheduled for Study



SOUTH CAROLINA HOUSE of REPRESENTATIVES LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

SUBCOMMITTEES AND STATUS OF STUDIES

Economic Development, Transportation, and Natural Resources	Education and Cultural Affairs	Healthcare and Regulatory	Law Enforcement and Criminal and Civil Justice
	TO S'	TUDY	
 Conservation Bank Employment and Workforce, Dept. of Sea Grants Consortium 	Education, Dept. of Museum Commission and Confederate Relic Room Technical and Comprehensive Education Board	 Financial Institutions, Board of Insurance, Dept. of Patients' Compensation Fund Retirement System Investment Commission Vocational Rehabilitation, Dept. of 	Administrative Law Court
	IN PRO	GRESS	
	Tuition Grants Commission		State Law Enforcement Division
	COMP	LETED	
 Agriculture, Dept. of Forestry Commission Housing Finance and Development Authority Human Affairs Commission Jobs Economic Development Authority Labor, Licensing and Regulation, Dept. of Minority Affairs, Commission for Motor Vehicles, Dept. of Rural Infrastructure Authority Transportation, Dept. of Transportation Infrastructure Bank Commerce, Dept. of 	 Archives and History, Dept. of Arts Commission ETV Commission First Steps John de la Howe School Patriots Point Authority School for the Deaf and the Blind Wil Lou Gray Opportunity School Library, State Adjutant General Aeronautics Commission Comptroller General's Office 	 Alcohol and Drug Abuse, Dept. of Blind, Commission for the Disabilities and Special Needs, Dept. of Health and Human Services, Dept. of Mental Health, Dept. of Social Services, Dept. of State Accident Fund Election Commission Ethics Commission Parks, Recreation and Tourism, Dept. of 	 Corrections, Dept. of (Ad hoc Committee) Indigent Defense Juvenile Justice, Dept. of Law Enforcement Training Council Natural Resources, Dept. of Probation, Parole and Pardon, Dept. of Prosecution Coordination Commission Public Safety, Dept. of Attorney General's Office Secretary of State's Office Treasurer's Office

Additional agencies may be assigned to these subcommittees, pursuant to the Legislative Oversight Committee's Rule 6, as the Legislative oversight Committee determines its interpretation of the definition of the term agency as set forth in S.C. Code Section 2-2-10(1).

Minutes

Chair Jeffrey E. "Jeff" Johnson

First Vice-Chair Chris Wooten

William H. Bailey
Gary S. Brewer, Jr.
April Cromer
Kambrell H. Garvin
Leon Douglas "Doug" Gilliam
Thomas Duval "Val" Guest, Jr.

William M. "Bill" Hixon Joseph H. "Joe" Jefferson, Jr. Wendell Keith Jones Roger K. Kirby Josiah Magnuson John R. McCravy, HI Timothy A. "Tim" McGinnis Adam M. Morgan Travis A. Moore Russell L. Ott Michael F. Rivers, Sr. Marvin "Mark" Smith

Lewis Carter Research Director Roland Franklin
Counsel/Associate General Counsel for Litigation

Cathy A. Greer
Administration Coordinator

Riley E. McCullough Research Analyst

Charlie LaRosa Research Analyst

MEETING MINUTES

Wednesday, October 23, 2024 Blatt 521

Archived Video Available

I. Pursuant to House Legislative Oversight Committee Rule 4.7, South Carolina ETV was allowed access for streaming the meeting. You may access an archived video of this meeting by visiting the South Carolina General Assembly's website (http://www.scstatehouse.gov) and clicking on *Committee Postings and Reports*, then under *House Standing Committees* click on *Legislative Oversight*. Then, click on *Video Archives* for a listing of archived videos for the Committee.

Attendance

I. The Legislative Oversight Committee meeting was called to order by Chairman Jeffrey E. "Jeff" Johnson on Wednesday, October 23, 2024, in Room 521 of the Blatt Building. All members except: Representative William M. "Bill" Hixon, Representative Wendell Jones, Representative John McCravy, Representative Adam Morgan, and Representative Mark Smith were present for all or a portion of the meeting.

Minutes

II. House Rule 4.5 requires standing committees to prepare and make available to the public the minutes of committee meetings, but the minutes do not have to be verbatim accounts of meetings.

Representative John R. McCravy, III, makes a motion to approve the meeting minutes from the August 20, 2024, meeting. A roll call vote was held, and the motion passed.



Rep. McCravy motion to approve the minutes from the August 20, 2024, meeting	Yea	Nay	Not Voting/Not Present
Rep. Bailey	✓		
Rep. Brewer	✓		
Rep. Cromer	✓		
Rep. Garvin			Not Present
Rep. Gilliam	✓		
Rep. Guest	✓		
Rep. Hixon			Not Present
Rep. Jefferson	✓		
Rep. Johnson	✓		
Rep. Jones			Not Present
Rep. Kirby	✓		
Rep. Magnuson	✓		
Rep. McCravy			Not Present
Rep. McGinnis	✓		
Rep. Morgan			Not Present
Rep. Moore	✓		
Rep. Rivers	✓		
Rep. Smith			Not Present
Rep. Wooten	✓		

III. Agency Studies

South Carolina Forestry Commission:

- Representative Travis Moore, presented the findings and recommendations of the Economic Development, Transportation, and Natural Resource Subcommittee's study on the South Carolina Forestry Commission (Forestry).
- A video presentation outlined the agency's roles, challenges, and proposed changes for better service delivery and operational efficiency.
- Representative Travis Moore, chairman of the subcommittee, provided a comprehensive presentation of the committee report on the agency.
- Key issues included the economic impact of forestry, the management of state forests, and the challenges facing the forestry industry such as wildfire management and manpower issues due to salary constraints. The presentation included several findings and recommendations for

- improving forestry practices in the state.
- The subcommittee proposed 14 recommendations focusing on internal agency operations and human resources, smoke management guidelines, prescribed burn notification, access to state forest trails, and modernization of laws.
- Representative Moore makes a motion to approve the Forestry study report and its associated findings and recommendations as presented. A roll call vote was held, and the motion passed.

Rep. Moore makes a motion to approve the Forestry study report and its associated findings and recommendations as presented.	Yea	Nay	Not Voting/Not Present
Rep. Bailey	✓		
Rep. Brewer	✓		
Rep. Cromer	✓		
Rep. Garvin	✓		
Rep. Gilliam	✓		
Rep. Guest	✓		
Rep. Hixon			Not Present
Rep. Jefferson	V		
Rep. Johnson	✓		
Rep. Jones			Not Present
Rep. Kirby	✓		
Rep. Magnuson	✓		
Rep. McCravy			Not Present
Rep. McGinnis	✓		
Rep. Morgan			Not Present
Rep. Moore	✓		
Rep. Rivers	✓		
Rep. Smith			Not Present
Rep. Wooten	✓		

South Carolina Commission on Higher Education Study:

- Representative Timothy McGinnis presented the findings and recommendations of the Education and Cultural Affairs Subcommittee's study on the South Carolina Commission on Higher Education (CHE).
- A video presentation outlined the agency's roles, challenges, and proposed changes for better service delivery and operational efficiency.

- Representative Timothy McGinnis, chairman of the subcommittee, provided a comprehensive presentation of the committee report on the agency.
- Key issues identified included the state of higher education and the state's preparation for significant paradigm shifts, agency governance, scholarship and tuition challenges, internal agency operations and management deficiencies, failed GEAR UP grant applications, antiquated information technology infrastructure, and ineffective relationships with stakeholders (e.g., General Assembly, Department of Education, colleges and universities, etc.). The subcommittee report proposed 26 recommendations to address these issues.
- Representative Timothy McGinnis makes a motion to approve the CHE study report and its associated findings and recommendations as presented. A roll call vote was held, and the motion passed.

Rep. McGinnis makes a motion to approve the South Carolina Commission on Higher Education study report and its associated findings and recommendations as presented.	Yea	Nay	Not Voting/Not Present
Rep. Bailey	V		
Rep. Brewer	✓		
Rep. Cromer	✓		
Rep. Garvin	✓		
Rep. Gilliam	✓		
Rep. Guest	✓		
Rep. Hixon			Not Present
Rep. Jefferson	✓		
Rep. Johnson	\		
Rep. Jones			Not Present
Rep. Kirby	✓		
Rep. Magnuson	✓		
Rep. McCravy			Not Present
Rep. McGinnis	✓		
Rep. Morgan			Not Present
Rep. Moore	✓		
Rep. Rivers	✓		
Rep. Smith			Not Present
Rep. Wooten	✓		

Adjournment

• There being no further business, the meeting is adjourned.



Committee Contact Information

Committee Staff Contact Information

Physical Location
Mailing AddressPost Office Box 11867, Columbia, SC 2921
Committee Email
Main Line(803) 212-681
Lewis Carter – Director(803) 212-680
Email:lewiscarter@schouse.go
Roland Franklin - Legal Counsel(803) 212-680
Email: rolandfranklin@schouse.go
Cathy Greer - Administration Coordinator(803) 212-680
Email: cathygreer@schouse.go
Charlie LaRosa - Research Analyst(803) 212-680
Email:
Riley McCullough - Research Analyst(803) 212-680
Email:rileymccullough@schouse.go